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MEMO+ is a new occasional series of briefing papers
on topics of interest to minority ethnic communities in Scotland.
MEMO+ is produced by the Scottish Council of Jewish Communities in partnership with BEMIS and is supported by the Scottish Executive.
	Having Your Say:

The Protection of Vulnerable Groups (Scotland) Bill



The Scottish Parliament’s Education Committee is conducting a detailed scrutiny of the Bill and has issued a call for written evidence, a request for organisations and individuals to give their views on the Bill and how it will affect them. This information will help determine any changes to the Bill that are needed to improve its effectiveness and to make it more workable.

The committee would like answers to the following three questions: 

1) 
How effective is the Bill likely to be in providing children and protected adults with additional protection from harm?

2)
What are the likely impacts of the Bill on employers, employees and volunteers who work with children and protected adults?

3)
Are there any other issues that are raised by the Bill's provisions?

Send your views by 10 November 2006:

by e-mail to: mailto:pvgbill@scottish.parliament.uk 

by post to: Paul Howell, Committee Assistant, Education Committee, Room T3.40, The Scottish Parliament, Edinburgh EH99 1SP

We would be interested in hearing your views too – please send us a copy of your response to MEMO@bemis.org.uk 
Background to the Bill                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          
Following Ian Huntley’s conviction for the murder of two schoolgirls in Soham in 2002, it emerged that he had previously been reported for a variety of sexual offences, but, because none of the cases had come to court, the various agencies concerned had not shared that information with each other or with the Education Authority that employed him as a school caretaker.  As a result various measures were introduced to reduce, as far as possible, the risk to children caused by an unsuitable person moving from one job to another without detection. 
The Protection of Children (Scotland) Act 2003 makes it illegal for organisations to employ anyone in a childcare position, whether paid or as a volunteer, if their name is included in the Disqualified from Working with Children List (DWCL). A new organisation, Disclosure Scotland, was set up to administer Disclosure Checks. As well as indicating whether the applicant is listed in the disqualified list (DWCL), these checks disclose whether the applicant has any convictions as well as some non-conviction information to help organisations to decide whether he/she is suitable to work with children.
The UK Government appointed Sir Michael Bichard to conduct an inquiry into the childcare protection issues raised by the Soham murders. The Bichard Report was published in June 2004 and makes a number of recommendations for improving protection measures for children and other vulnerable people. In response to that report the Scottish Executive has introduced the Protection of Vulnerable Groups (Scotland) Bill to address one of the key recommendations. 
The intention of the Bill is to keep “Scotland’s children safe from those who pose a danger when working with them, whether paid or unpaid, whilst reducing bureaucracy for those that provide services to children (not least by making it simpler to apply for subsequent checks)” (Policy Memorandum para 26)   
One way that the Bill proposes to make administration simpler is to allow online applications for Disclosure Checks.

Documents

· The Bichard Inquiry Report





http://www.homeoffice.gov.uk/pdf/bichard_report.pdf?view=Binary
· Protection of Vulnerable Groups (Scotland) Bill 

http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/business/bills/73-ProtVulGro/b73s2-introd.pdf
· Explanatory Notes   

http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/business/bills/73-ProtVulGro/b73s2-introd-en.pdf
· Policy Memorandum   

http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/business/bills/73-ProtVulGro/b73s2-introd-pm.pdf
· Delegated Powers Memorandum

 http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/business/bills/73-ProtVulGro/b73s2-introd-dpm.pdf 

· Education Committee call for evidence on the Bill (closes 10 November 2006)

http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/nmCentre/news/news-comm-06/ced06-005.htm 

What is in the Bill? 
And how does that differ from the existing system?

The Bill:

· establishes two lists, 

· one of people unsuitable to work with children
· and the other of people unsuitable to work with protected adults. 

At present there is no list of people unsuitable to work with protected adults.
· replaces the current system with what it refers to as “the Scheme”.  Paid staff and volunteers who work with children or protected adults will be able to request a Disclosure Check, and will thereby become “Members” of the Scheme.

· provides for the Disclosure Records held by Disclosure Scotland to be updated on an ongoing basis so that subsequent enquiries about a “Scheme member” will indicate whether there is any new information about him/her. 

Disclosure certificates are currently only valid on the day on which they are printed and, because there is no procedure for updating records, the only way to find out whether there is any new information is to request a completely new Disclosure Check on each occasion.
· provides for child-protection information to be shared more freely than at present. 

Many organisations are currently prevented from passing on information by restrictive legislation and Codes of Practice.
  How will it work?

· It will be against the law for any organisation to employ someone (paid or as a volunteer) to do “regulated work” with children or protected adults if they are included on the relevant list. Regulated work with children will include caring, teaching and supervising children, unsupervised contact with children and providing advice or guidance to children. Regulated work with adults will include caring, training, supervising and being in sole charge of adults who are receiving a range of care services. For a full list see Schedule 3 (pp45-49) and Schedule 4 (pp50-52) of the Bill.

· The only way in which an employer can find out whether someone is on either list is to ask to see his/her Disclosure Record so, as at present, asking new employees to complete a Disclosure application will be (indirectly) required for all relevant positions.  
· Disclosure checks will also be required for existing employees and volunteers. It is suggested that the whole of the relevant workforce will become “Scheme members” within 3 years.

So….

A person working with children and/or protected adults (whether paid or as a volunteer) will apply to become a “Scheme member“ by requesting an initial Disclosure Check. He/she will receive a copy of his/her record and can request Disclosure Scotland to give a copy to each of his/her employers.

Because the Disclosure Records held by Disclosure Scotland will be continually updated, a person applying for a new job involving regulated work (paid or unpaid) will not have to complete a new application for a Disclosure Check. Instead the new employer will ask for authorisation to obtain an up-to-date Disclosure report.  
There will be three levels of detail:
· Scheme Record: a full record of all information disclosed including whether the person is currently being considered for listing (this is roughly equivalent to a current Enhanced Disclosure)
· Short Scheme Record:  which states 

· the date of the last full Scheme Record disclosure

· whether any new information has been added since that date (but not what that information is) 

· whether the person is currently being considered for listing 

· Statement of Barred Status:  which states 

· that the person is not barred from doing regulated work with children or protected adults. A Statement of Barred Status confirms membership of the “Scheme” and therefore confirms that the holder is not barred from working with children and/or protected adults.

· whether the person is currently being considered for listing.

What if the Disclosure Check reveals conviction or non-conviction information? Or if the Disclosure Record is updated with new information?

All conviction and non-conviction information will be sent for consideration to a new organisation, the Central Barring Unit (CBU). The CBU will decide whether the information is sufficient to justify the person being listed as unsuitable to work with children and/or protected adults. If someone is listed it will be illegal to employ them to do regulated work with children and/or protected adults. (Note that the fact that the CBU has decided not to bar someone does not in any way prevent an employer taking account of information contained in a Disclosure “Scheme Record” when deciding whether or not that individual is suitable for a particular post.)
Can personal employers (eg parents employing a maths tutor) ask to see someone’s Disclosure Record?

Personal employers can only ask to see a Statement of Barred Status. They cannot ask to see the Scheme Record or Short Scheme Record. This is to protect people from the risk that information obtained through the Disclosure process might be used inappropriately.
What will it cost?
The Bill does not specify the level of fees; these will be decided after the Bill has been passed. However, “Scheme members” may be charged an annual fee for keeping their record up to date. No fee will be charged for requests for Disclosure information about volunteers. 
There will be a variable fee charged for Disclosure requests about paid employees. This will be highest for a first request for a Scheme Record or Statement of Barred Status. As at present this fee will probably be paid by the employer rather than by the potential employee.
When will someone be listed?

· A person convicted of specified serious offences against children such as certain sexual offences, cruelty, or supplying drugs to children will automatically be listed on the children’s list (A complete list of relevant offences is included in Schedule 1 of the Bill (pp44-45)
· A court may refer someone to the CBU for consideration for listing

· Employers and, in certain circumstances, professional organisations (eg the General Teaching Council for Scotland) may refer someone to the CBU for consideration for listing

· The CBU may decide to list someone as a result of information disclosed in the course of a Disclosure Check.
It will be an offence for organisations not to refer someone to the list if certain criteria are met.

Is there a right of appeal against being listed?

Yes. The Bill sets out the timescales and procedures for appeals which will be considered by a Sheriff Court.
If someone is listed in England will he/she be barred from doing regulated work in Scotland and vice versa?

Yes.  A parallel Bill is being considered by the Westminster Parliament and the intention of both Parliaments is to prevent loopholes which could be exploited by people unsuitable to work with children and protected adults, whilst making it as easy as possible for people working with children and protected adults to work anywhere in the UK.
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